Sluggish population growth may cost Michigan another Congressional seat after next Census
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LANSING, MI — Michigan's sluggish population growth means the state is poised to lose another Congressional seat after the 2020 U.S. Census, according to demographer Kurt Metzger.

"There's no way that Michigan is going to turn this around or gain enough population to change that course of action," said Metzger, founder of Data Driven Detroit and mayor of Pleasant Ridge.

Michigan has lost at least one Congressional seat each of the past four decades. As the only state to lose population between 2000 and 2010, Michigan went from 15 seats to 14 in 2012, down from a high of 19 seats after the 1960 Census.

The U.S. Census Bureau on Tuesday released new estimates showing Michigan's population grew by less than 0.1 percent in 2015, the fourth straight year of growth but a rate that trails most other states.

Michigan's estimated population climbed from 9,916,306 in 2014 to 9,922,576 in 2015, according to the data. The state ranked 39th for actual growth and 44th for percentage growth this year. It had ranked 40th and 46th from 2010 to 2014. 

Michigan's lackluster growth is largely due to the fact that more people continue to leave the state than come to it, according to an analysis by Michigan State Demographer Eric Guthrie. 

In the past five years, Michigan had a natural population increase of 122,133 people due to births and deaths, he said. But over the same period, Michigan saw a net total of 80,000 residents leave the state.

International immigration helped Michigan add more than 111,000 residents between 2010 and 2015, but that did not fully offset the 191,000 people who left the state.

"Michigan will continue to be limited in its population growth until migration is stabilized or becomes positive," Guthrie wrote.

Population figures affect representation in Congress, which is reapportioned every decade. The 2020 Census will determine how many seats each state should have in the U.S. House, and states that lose or gain seats will have to redraw district boundaries.

Midwest states like Michigan, Illinois, Minnesota and Pennsylvania would lose a Congressional seat if the Census were conducted today, according to Metzger, while North Carolina, Texas, Florida and Oregon would each gain one seat.

The state's with the fastest growing populations tend to have strong economies and metropolitan areas that attract young people and regional cooperation, he said. And warmer weather may play a role too.

"The trouble with Michigan is that it keeps aging," Metzger said, noting the percentage of residents over the age off 55 is higher than most other states. "We are aging as fast or faster than just about any state, other than Pennsylvania. We're just not attracting young people, and that keeps birth rates low."

Michigan is among a majority of states that relies on its Legislature to redraw district boundaries every 10 years, a process that is generally controlled by whichever political party has power in Lansing. The Republican-led redistricting in 2012 redistricting ultimately cost U.S. Rep. Hansen Clarke, D-Detroit, his job.

A handful of groups, including the League of Women Voters, are considering a possible ballot proposal to create a non-partisan redistricting commission, but there are no formal plans for a petition drive at this time.
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